
BOARD OF NATUROPATHIC MEDICINE 
Professional and Vocational Licensing Division 

Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs 
State of Hawaii 

 
 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
 

The agenda for this meeting was filed with the Office of the 
Lieutenant Governor as required by Hawaii Revised Statutes 
(“HRS”) section 92-7(b). 

 
Date: Friday, April 19, 2024 
 
Time: 2:00 pm 
 
Place: Queen Liliuokalani Conference Room 

King Kalakaua Building, 1st Floor 
335 Merchant Street 
Honolulu, Hawaii  96813 

 
Virtual Virtual Videoconference Meeting – Zoom Webinar 
Participation: https://dcca-hawaii-gov.zoom.us/j/87490714566 
 
Video Recording: https://youtu.be/uKDOncQzp1E?si=_65EYzBlpn0biXUL 
 
Present: David Kern, N.D., L.Ac., Chair                    

Kristen Coles, N.D., Vice Chair, Licensed Member 
Corinne De Soto, N.D., Licensed Member   
Joy Kimura, Public Member                        
Christopher Fernandez, Executive Officer (“EO”) 
Rochelle Araki, Executive Officer 
Christopher Leong, Esq., Deputy Attorney General (“DAG”) 
Johnny Li, Tech Support 
Mia Hoang, Office Assistant, Tech Support 
Cortnie Tanaka, Secretary 
Juliet Kalilikane, Secretary 

 
Excused:  None 
 
Guest: None 
 
Call to Order: There being a quorum present, the meeting was called to order by Chair 

Dr. Kern at 2:20 pm. 
 
 
 
 

https://dcca-hawaii-gov.zoom.us/j/87490714566
https://youtu.be/uKDOncQzp1E?si=_65EYzBlpn0biXUL
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Approval of the 
December 1, 2023 
Meeting Minutes: After the Board reviewed the meeting minutes for December 1, 2023, 

Vice Chair Dr. Coles noted the abbreviation “NP” was being attributed to 
some of her statements, stating this was confusing. She recommended 
being clear which term is being used and to use the full term to avoid 
confusion on the context for discussion.  

 
 Chair Kern noted on Page 5, the term “Naturopathic Practitioner”, and 

subsequent abbreviation “NP” is not actually used by Naturopathic 
Doctors any reference to physicians or practitioner should only be 
abbreviated as “ND” for “Naturopathic Doctor”. 

 
Vice Chair Coles referred to her comment on page 6: 
 

Vice Chair Coles opined that many patients will say to others, "I go 
to my NP for that”, referring to the licensed Naturopathic 
Physician.  This seems to be a public safety issue if it confuses 
the public. 

 
She added that the point she was trying to get across in the comment  
was that the public may use that term “ND”, or “Naturopathic Doctor” (a 
permitted title for licensed Naturopathic Physicians) for someone who 
does not hold a Naturopathic license, saying “I go see my ND” when they 
are referring to a practitioner that does not hold the license.  The 
discussion was around permitted titles for certain practitioners who are 
not licensed (under chapter HRS 455) and that I was stating it could be a 
source of confusion for the public if an unlicensed person can use the 
term “naturopathic” combined with another term. 

 
 Chair Kern added that a person who attended an unaccredited college to 

study the subject of naturopathic medicine, and thus did not complete an 
accredited doctorate in naturopathic medicine as required by HRS 
chapter 455, but believes that they can use the term “NP” for 
“Naturopathic Practitioner”, is not excused from inappropriately using a 
term, because the public assumes the terms “NP” or “Naturopathic 
Practitioner” (unlicensed) and “ND” or “Naturopathic Doctor” (licensed), 
are equivalent. 

 
EO Fernandez summarized the change the meeting minutes as:  
 

Vice Chair Coles opined that many patients will say to others, "I go 
to my ND for that”, referring to the licensed Naturopathic 
Physician.  This seems to be a public safety issue if it confuses 
the public when a unlicensed practitioner uses the same or similar 
term. 
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Vice Chair Coles agreed adding that a patient will refer to practitioner as 
an “ND” when they are in  act not. 
 
Referring to a comment made by EO Fernandez on page 6, Chair Kern 
expressed additional concern that the minutes do not reflect that the term 
“Naturopathic” is an unprotected term, when he opines that it is. 
 
EO Fernandez responded that the comment below will be stricken from 
the minutes, page 6, first line: 
 

Additionally, the term “Naturopathic” itself alone is not protected in 
the rules. It is usually attached to the term “physician” or “doctor”.  

 
Chair Kern asked for any additional changes to the minutes, hearing none 
from members, Vice Chair Dr. Coles made the motion to approve the 
meeting minutes with changes, seconded by Dr. De Soto, and 
unanimously carried by the Board. 

 
Licensure 
Reciprocity 
and Professional 
Educational  
Organizations: Chair Kern asked EO Fernandez to initiate discussion. 

EO Fernandez oriented the Board.  

Agenda item (3a) continued the conversation regarding titles.  

Agenda item (3b) is in regard to the continuing education requirement and 
potential for utilizing an audit and subsequent online renewal option for 
the board’s consideration. 

Taken out of order  

3b: The Board to consider a percentage audit of licensees for the 
continuing education (“CE”) biennial renewal requirement.  

Regarding Agenda item (3b), Chair Kern asked what the procedure is for 
changing the process for continuing education (“CE”) requirements. 

EO Fernandez explained to get an audit for Naturopathic Medicine, a 
statutory change would likely be a clean and straightforward way to 
implement change. The immediate change from the licensee perspective 
is submitting the renewal paperwork and fee, completing affidavit 
questions, and a set number of months after the closing of the renewal, 
you would receive a letter notifying you have been selected for CE audit. 
Next year, we could request an admin bill to reduce some of the 
administrative time constraints.  

Chair Kern requested that the meeting notes and the board members be 
explicit about the substantive differences between statutory changes and 
administrative rules change processes. 
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EO Fernandez explained an administrative measure or bill is statutory 
amendments introduced on behalf of the governor whose package may 
include amendments to chapters such as the Board’s which are 
considered administrative in nature.  Administrative rule change process 
involves extensive steps and multiple entities including, the Small 
Business Regulatory Review Board, and the Attorney General’s office to 
name few.   

The primary difference is one is for a statutory change, and one is to 
amend the rules. 

Any administrative rules change is dependent on what is put in the 
statutes. So, if there is no authority in the statute that would allow the 
promulgation of rules, then the rules wouldn't go anywhere.  For example, 
regarding parenteral therapy, all the requirements for not only the 
applicants and licensees, but also for the non-school course providers are 
in the rules because the statutes provided that authority.  
 
Chair Kern stated that in the current legislative climate that naturopathic 
medicine bills may not have much value since the focus is financial and 
on recovery from the Maui fires. 
 
Ms. Kimura stated that if the Board were to go through the administrative 
rules process, it is actually quite cumbersome.  The Board would have to 
also hold a series of public hearings, so it may be quicker and faster and 
easier to do it by introducing a bill and changing the statute. But it would 
need people to advocate for it to keep going. 
 
Chair Kern asked if this could be done through the Board or through the 
state association. 
 
EO Fernandez replied that an administrative bill (“admin bill”) is typically 
introduced on behalf of the Governor and his departments, and represent 
changes to address administrative issues.  If it's substantive content, like 
a change to names of associations in the chapter, or to change the 
requirements for licensure, that would be something where the 
association should definitely get involved and get those bills introduced.  
But, if it's something having to do with the submission of applications or a 
CE audit, there could be grounds for justifying an admin bill because it 
would be addressing an issue with how to basically facilitate licensure.  
The Board has to be very careful about how something is written, 
because if it comes across as ‘professional development’ then there is a 
chance it may not be administrative.  That is something the Board could 
continue to discuss. 

Chair Kern asked EO Fernandez to elaborate on the previous admin bill 
request. 

EO Fernandez explained the amendment request regarding the definition 
of CE in HRS 455 was submitted on behalf of the Board to the 
department for consideration two or three years ago.  He stated he got 
the response from the department stating it viewed the requested 
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amendment as a professional development bill and didn't include it in the 
admin bill package submitted to the Governor.  It could have been just the 
way it was worded.  It is not just a given that Board requests get 
accepted. The request still goes through an internal review process. 
 
Chair Kern asked if there was any further discussion on agenda item 3b.  
With no further conversation, he moved the conversation to agenda item 
3c. 
 
3c: The Board may also address the question of whether a Naturopathic 
Physician can purchase IV vitamins and devices with a parenteral therapy 
privilege, but without the minor office procedures privilege.  
 
Chair Kern stated that this can be answered very quicky and decided to 
address the question before returning to the normal order of the meeting. 
 
He went on to reply to the question in the affirmative, stating that a 
licensee may hold the privileges of parenteral therapy and minor office 
procedures without effect on one or the other.  The requirements of each 
are separate and therefore one can obtain IV vitamins with a parenteral 
therapy privilege and not a minor office procedure. 
 

Taken out of order 
 
3a: The Board to continue reviewing licensure requirements, Board 
authorities, scope of practice, reciprocity, and protected terms pursuant to 
chapter 465, HRS, and chapter 16-88, Hawaii Administrative Rules, and 
other states’ regulatory chapters.  

Chair Kern started by stating that the crux of the matter is how protected 
the terms a Naturopathic Physician may use pursuant to the laws and 
rules. 
 
He then provided a history to how this issue came up, stating that there is 
a school on Oahu who is producing health providers under the guise of 
Naturopaths.  And, when the Board reviewed this matter at the previous 
meeting the Board was discussing if it had the authority to call for the 
school to cease and desist from, in any way, suggesting that a graduate 
of the school could use the terms protected by the statute and 
administrative rule chapters. 
 
Chair Kern then stated from the previous meeting EO Fernandez was 
concerned that the Board did not hold the authority to request that the 
school cease and desist based on the alleged information.  He stated that 
historically the Board has sent cease and desist letters in such matters. 
 
Chair Kern asked explicitly if the Board had the authority to tell the school 
to cease and desist.  He clarified that he was referring to the Regulated 
Industries Complaints Office (“RICO”) process wherein the Board would 
submit a complaint to be investigated. 
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EO Fernandez replied that generally speaking, anyone is capable of 
submitting a complaint.  Therefore, it may be irrelevant whether it is a 
board authority.  However, the question remains about terms that are 
protected.  He noted that at the last meeting, the Board determined that 
there would be a higher percentage of success in enforcing the protected 
terms if it, was able to be protected by itself (EO Fernandez was referring 
to the use of “Naturopathic” by itself: see full conversation in the 
December 1, 2023, meeting minutes). 
 
He asked explicitly if the Board believes the term “naturopathic” is a core 
term, and despite being tied to such terms as “physician”, or “doctor” in 
§16-88-7.5. Use of titles, the term is so fundamental that it would confuse 
the general public if it were used in any unlicensed practice. 
 
Chair Kern replied that yes it would confuse the public, but he added a 
second consideration,  that to use the term not only confuses the public, 
but is in violation of the chapters. 
 
Vice Chair Coles and Dr. De Soto concurred. 
 
Vice Chair Coles added in state that licenses doctors who are trained in 
naturopathic medicine, anything associated with the term ‘naturopathic’ 
should be protected under the license because this is the purpose of 
licensure; to ensure that anyone in the public who is seeking naturopathic 
care is not going to be confused or bamboozled by individuals who use 
the term ‘naturopathic’ but are not medically trained the way licensed 
Naturopathic Physicians are.  She added concern about the risks of 
seeking services from such a person who is not medically trained, 
concluding that any iteration of the term ‘naturopathic’ should be expected 
to be protected. 
 
Dr. De Soto agreed with Dr. Coles and also added an additional 
perspective related to states that do not have licensure.  She reminded 
the members that states without regulation have people who have 
certifications in naturopathic/holistic care, and they use the term broadly 
and loosely as a “holistic provider”, “naturopathic provider”, or a “certified 
naturopath”.  There are many online courses that people can take that will 
give them a “naturopathic” certification.  She expressed concern that 
those coming from unregulated states who use the term “naturopathic” 
would need to understand that it is a protected term in Hawaii and cannot 
practice as they were in the unregulated state. 
 
EO Fernandez added, at the recent FNMRA, or Federation of 
Naturopathic Medicine Regulatory Authorities, meeting, states were 
complaining of increases in instances of unlicensed practice. 
 
Ms. Kimura stated as a member representing the public, it would be 
confusing if the term “naturopathic” were not a protected term.  On face 
value, a public person would not know if the practitioner was a license 
naturopathic physician or not. 
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Chair Kern asked if there were any other comments for agenda item 3a. 
 
EO Fernandez reported the following regarding research on the 
administrative rules in preparation for possible amendments. 
 
Chapter 455, HRS, has a definition of naturopathic medicine. In this 
definition, the practice of naturopathic medicine is also defined.  So, the 
definition is doing double duty because there is no section that talks about 
the practice of naturopathic medicine outside of the definition.  There is a 
section obviously on protected terms in Hawaii Administrative Rules 
(“HAR”) chapter 16-88, but when comparing how the practice of 
Naturopathic Medicine is defined and how the practice of Dentistry is 
done in its chapter, in his opinion, Dentistry is well written.  He explained 
not only does the definition of practice have its own section, but it also 
includes the exemptions to that practice in the same section.  The other 
thing to consider, is Dentistry has most of its language in statute.  
Naturopathic Medicine uses statutes and also there is a lot of work being 
done in the rules.   EO Fernandez stated that these were merely 
observations of, on one hand, a piecemeal relationship between statutory 
chapter and administrative rules, and on the other, a chapter that houses 
things a little bit better, e.g., using one section, like dentistry.  The board 
could start the process of rule amendment if it wished to include further 
protected terms, for example.  
 
Chair Kern stated that over the course of the 16 years he has been 
fortunate to be on the board, the issues of terminology, or the issues as it 
relates to the rules from which the Board was speaking, have not come 
up in ways that have generated conflict or confusion. He contemplated if 
this was a “if it ain’t broke, don’t fix it” situation, adding he thought it might 
depend on whether there is a need, out of this discussion, to update the  
chapters stemming from the question of how comprehensive the 
protected terminology in the chapter needs to be.  If it suits our needs in 
terms of anyone attempting to exploit the terms through any kind of 
schooling or certification (not recognized by the Board).  
 
He asked if any members see the need to update the rules or 
terminology. 
 
Ms. Kimura asked again if a RICO complaint could be made against the 
school whose is allegedly using the term “naturopathic” for certification. 
 
Chair Kern stated that the Board could submit a complaint and reiterated 
the process asking DAG Leong if this was correct. 
 
DAG Leong confirmed that when considering the practice of an 
unlicensed person, if it turns into a case where RICO is enjoining an 
unlicensed person from unlicensed practice, they would handle that 
without the Board’s participation. 
 
Dr. DeSoto stated that she is unclear whether the Board needs to update 
protected terms or whether they function well enough now.  She admitted 
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that it appeared the process of amending them would be cumbersome, 
but that clarifying that the term “naturopathic” in and of itself is a protected 
term. 
 
EO Fernandez reminded the Board that it could continue the discussion 
(at another meeting). 
 
Chair Kern stated that the protected terms from the statute chapter and 
administrative rules chapter have served the Board well thus far, but if the 
need for stronger language exists to protect the practice the Board could 
look into that too. 
 
Dr. De Soto asked how a complaint would be made. 
 
EO Fernandez replied that he can do so on behalf of the Board. 
 
Chair Kern called for a motion to instruct EO Fernandez to submit a 
complaint to RICO on behalf of the Board. 
 
Vice Chair Coles motioned to instruct EO Fernandez to submit a 
complaint to RICO on behalf of the Board regarding the alleged use by a 
training school in Hawaii of the protected term “naturopathic” or in 
certification training which purports to certify students in naturopathic 
medicine.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Kimura, and the Board 
voted unanimously to approve the motion. 
 
Ms. Kimura brought up another subject related to the agenda item, mainly 
the existence of practitioners who do something called functional 
medicine. 
 
EO Fernandez asked Ms. Kimura if she felt this was another instance of 
skirting around protected terms. 
 
Ms. Kimura replied that she would assume someone was trained in 
naturopathic medicine if they are trained in functional medicine and are 
using holistic modalities. 
 
Dr. Kern replied to Ms. Kimura stating he could provide a history of the 
term.  One of the most well-known people in holistic medicine was a 
biochemist by education and training, who was trained at the Linus 
Pauling Institute, and who was a mentor of his in naturopathic medicine 
when he was starting out; that person’s name was Jeffrey Bland.  Dr. 
Bland laid out a framework of naturopathic medicine through a series of 
works and talks coining the term Functional Medicine.  He added that this 
term is used by medical doctors practicing naturopathic medicine, but 
who do not want to use the term naturopath. He added that there is more 
to functional medicine than that. 
 

Applications: a.   Applications Review for Approval Request for Approval of Qualifying 
Course on Parenteral Therapy 
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1. Request by Dr. Virginia Osborne for course from March 7th to 
10th, 2024: San Diego, CA. 

 
2. Request by Dr. Virginia Osborne for course from September 7th- 

10th, 2024: Dallas, TX. 
 

Chair Kern asked EO Fernandez if there were any issues to be 
concerned about with the applications. 
 
EO Fernandez noted that the applications had no updated course content 
or instructor information, just change of date and location of facilitation.  
He added though, that the requestor, Dr. Virginia Osborne submitted a 
letter to the Board requesting that the approval of course content and 
instructors be approved for a 2-year period.  EO Fernandez reminded the 
Board that based on previous discussions and determinations, each 
facilitation of the course (i.e., the date and location of the course) needed 
to be approved.  He recommended that the Board not approve course 
content and instructors of Dr. Osborne’s courses for a 2-year period 
based on the aforementioned. 
 
Chair Kern agreed. 
 
Vice Chair Coles echoed Dr. Kern adding that to approve multiple 
courses at once would require a rule change and that she believes the 
Board should not pursue that.  She stated that unfortunately the Board 
will just need to inform Dr. Osborne that will not be possible. 
 
EO Fernandez asked DAG Leong if the Board could consider approving 
an Executive Officer delegation to approve courses from Dr. Osborne, 
provided that the course content and instructors have not changed since 
the last Board approved course. 
 
DAG Leong answered that the Board could provide the delegation, but 
would need to be posted on a future agenda. 
 
Chair Kern expressed interest in creating such a delegation for EO 
Fernandez. 
 
Chair Kern called for a motion to approve the courses listed above under 
numbers 1 and 2. 
 
Dr. De Soto motioned to approve the courses facilitated by Dr. Osborne 
and her group: March 7-10, 2024 in San Diego, CA; and September 7-10, 
2024 in Dallas, Tx.  The motion was seconded by Vice Chair Coles, and 
the Board voted unanimously to approve the courses. 

 
Officer   Dr. Kern noted that his term on the Board was coming to a close in June,  
Elections:  based on term limits.  He added that the Board would be voting to choose  

a new Chairperson and Vice Chair.  He opened the floor for nominations 
to the Chair position and also offered the nomination of Dr. Coles to the 
Chairperson position. 
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On a motion by Chair Kern, seconded by Ms. Kimura, the Board voted 
unanimously to make Dr. Coles the new Chair of the Board of 
Naturopathic Medicine. 
 
Vice Chair and Chairperson-Elect Coles thanked and accepted the 
nomination. 
 
On a motion by Chair Kern, seconded by Ms. Kimura, the Board voted 
unanimously to make Dr. De Soto the Vice Chair of the Board of 
Naturopathic Medicine. 
 
Dr. Kern  provided some closing remarks stating that he was thrilled to 
have such an incredible group of colleagues, in addition to Ms. Kimura on 
the Board.  He felt the Board would be in good hands with the level of 
professionalism, competence, intelligence and articulation is exceptional.  
He congratulated the new Chairperson and Vice Chair. 
 

Next Meeting  Friday, July 26, 2:00 p.m. 
Queen Liliuokalani Conference Room  
King Kalakaua Building 
335 Merchant Street, First Floor 
Honolulu, Hawaii 96813 

 
Adjournment After thanking the staff of the Board for support during his tenure, Chair 

Kern adjourned the meeting. 


